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TOWN OF ABINGDON 

PLANNING COMMISSION 
JOINT MEETING WITH TOWN COUNCIL 

OCTOBER 7, 2015 – 7:30 P.M. 
 

The joint meeting of Abingdon Planning Commission and Town Council was held Wednesday, October 7, 
2015, at 7:30 p.m. The meeting was held in the Municipal Building, Council Chambers. 
 
Mr. Wayne Austin, Chairman, called the Planning Commission meeting to order. Mr. Matthew Johnson called 
the roll. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Members Present:  Mr. Wayne Austin, Chairman 

Mr. Gregory W. Kelly, Secretary 
Councilman Rick Humphreys 
Ms. Maggie Costello 
Ms. Janice Rice Reeves 
Mr. Kenneth Shuman 
 
Comprising a quorum of the Commission 
 

Members Absent:  Dr. Chris Burcher 
 
Administrative Staff: Mr. Matthew Johnson, Director of Planning 

Mr. Sean Taylor, Assistant Town Planner  
Mrs. Deborah Icenhour, Town Attorney  

 Mr. John Dew, Director of Public Services 
 Mr. Kevin Costello, Director of Economic Development and Tourism 

 
Visitors: Mr. Jeff Johnson  

Mr. Stephen Spangler 
Mr. Jim Brown 
Mr. Steve Smith 
Mr. Joseph Levine 
Mr. Barry Proctor 
Ms. Ann Proctor 
Ms. Wynona Hilt 
Mr. Richard Cartwright Austin 
Ms. Barbara Vanderpool 
Mr. Wayne Miller 
Ms. Nan Arrington Harman 
Mr. Jim Bundy 
Mr. John Allen 
Mr. Tristan Nelson 
Mr. Tom Boyle 
Mr. Nick Proctor 
Dr. Alison Whitman 
Several other members of the community 
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* * * * * * * * * * * * 

 
(2) PROPOSED REZONING - CEMA CORP, 440 Green Spring Road, Abingdon, VA 24211, applicant, 
application to rezone property, namely Tax Map No. 021-1-5; Tax Map No. 021-1-5B; and a portion of Tax 
Map No. 105-A-39, consisting of approximately 33.189 acres, more or less, from AFOS Agricultural, Forestal, 
and Open Space District to B-2 General Business District. 
 
Mr. Johnson introduced the application for the rezoning of the property listed above from AFOS, Agricultural 
to B-2, Business and Commercial. This will be a commercial development plus approximately 40 acres which 
is proposed to be acquired by the Town of Abingdon for a sports complex. The 50,000 square feet of retail 
space triggers the need for the additional Special Use permit, which will be the second Public Hearing of this 
meeting. The sports complex component is not the focus on this evenings meeting. Special conditions for 
consideration of the development are as follows: all utility lines along the front faces of the buildings shall be 
placed underground; corrugated siding, vinyl siding, concrete block are prohibited; buildings shall be 
designed to avoid lengthy unbroken façades; sloped roofs used in combination with flat roofs may be used to 
vary the building profile; signage will be governed by a comprehensive signage plan that will be reviewed by 
the Planning Commission in the future; lights will not be used above twenty-four (24) feet. The applicant has 
agreed to have both an environmental and an archeological study performed. Any out parcel development 
will come back before the Board for a Certificate of Appropriateness. The property will not be subdivided at 
this time; if the parcels will be sold off, an application for subdivision must be submitted.  
 
Mr. Dew addressed the proposed road realignment. There will be a traffic impact analysis performed for this 
development. The realignment will make Green Spring Road meet up with Cook Street at the existing signal 
light on Cummings Street.  
 
At this time Mr. Austin opened the Public Hearing.  
 
Mr. Jeff Johnson, representative to CEMA Corp., addressed the Commission. Mr. Steven Spangler, 
representative to Marathon Realty Corporation, summarized the development. There is a 40 acre buffer 
between their proposed development and the Creeper Trail. That is the same 40 acres that may go to the 
Town to be developed as a sports complex. 
 
Mr. Joseph LeVine addressed the Commission pointing out that the back side of the buildings and trash area 
is what the Creeper Trail will be looking at. He showed a picture of the Future Land Use plan for the area 
from Abingdon’s Comprehensive Plan, which shows this land as agricultural. His concern is that this 
development will be visible from the Creeper Trail.  
 
Mr. Barry Proctor addressed the Commission stating that you can find every box store and retail 
development imaginable between exit 19 and the Tennessee border, but the Creeper Trail is only here and 
depends on the vigilance of the Commission to protect it and not sacrifice it to commercial interests that can 
go in anywhere. He asked that they give more time for the community to respond. 
 
Other members of the community addressed the Commission remarking that this project has not provided 
the public adequate time to respond or be involved in the process; asking that agreements with property 
owners be acquired prior to the rezoning; that the historic flavor of Abingdon will be detracted from if new 
buildings are constructed instead of renovating centers that already exist, many of which stand half empty, 
are under-utilized, and already zoned for business and retail purposes; that Abingdon should be providing 
incentives for the revitalization of centers that are already in place; that this development is consumer 
oriented, not the cultural and creative center Abingdon tries to be; and that the trail will be damaged 
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irreparably by noise and light pollution. One speaker mentioned concern that the staff report in the packet 
for this meeting states that a traffic impact analysis is not required to be done even though this project is so 
large. Others asked that evergreen trees be planted along the border as a buffer if this development goes 
through; voiced concern for water pollution of the springs in the area; concern for the cemetery on the 
property; concern that The Meadows house will be torn down; voiced the importance of protecting the very 
first mile of the trail due to the population groups who use it; and mentioned that creating a younger, more 
vibrant community that attracts businesses offering good salaries is not accomplished with another shopping 
center.  
 
Mr. Jim Brown then addressed the public by stating that the realignment of Green Spring Road will improve 
traffic flow through the area, said that the closest building will be two football fields away from the Creeper 
Trail, and said he cannot think of anything more appropriate to join the Creeper Trail than ball fields. He also 
stated that you will see “very little” of the development from the trail. 
 
Mr. Steve Smith then addressed public concern by stating that they will try to do a good job with the center, 
that Mr. Brown has a right to use his property as he sees fit, and that they have an absentee landlord in their 
current location. 
 
After several speakers and much public comment, the Public Hearing portion of the meeting was closed.  
 
Ms. Costello then directed the following questions to John Dew: 
 

1. Will it cause an undue increase in traffic? How do we address this with our current traffic 

problems on Cummings Street? 

 

2. Green Spring Road is classified as a local road; will traffic be increasing on this road? If so, this 

road will need to be upgraded to a collector road. How will that affect the nearby homes and 

residents? 

Mr. Dew addressed these questions by stating that the traffic increase will be estimated by the Traffic Impact 
Analysis. The potential to upgrade Green Spring Road to a collector road will also be identified in the Traffic 
Impact Analysis and recommended if that is what the study shows. The concept plan does show an upgrade 
of the realigned section of Green Spring from the north end of the development to Cook Street. The impact 
analysis will also look at the existing section of Green Spring Road back to Main Street and make 
recommendations for improvements to that section as well. Any design will have to go through the same 
process all developments over 10,000 square feet and will have to comply with state regulations for storm 
water management.  
 
Ms. Costello directed the following questions to Mr. Spangler: 
 

1. Will nearby residents suffer from glare or loss of night sky view? 

 

2. Will nearby homes and sensitive areas be affected by noise? 

 

3. How will it affect the value of nearby homes and land? 

Mr. Spangler addressed these questions by stating that their lighting plan will go above the requirements for 
the Entrance Corridor. They will use LED lights and other lights that do not emit a lot of light. They will work 
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with town staff to develop proper buffers to shield the trail from noise as much as possible. His opinion is 
that this will increase the value of surrounding properties. He reiterated that the house on the property is not 
part of this tract of land and they will not be in control of the tract that contains it. He also stated that it is 
their plan to repurpose the current Food City building and not leave it vacant. He stated that they have been 
successful in repurposing other Food City locations.  
 
Mr. Kelly stated that the Town has a strong interest in this development because a sports complex is 
something the Town has been looking to develop for a long time. 
 
At this time, Mr. Austin called for a motion. Ms. Reeves moved to recommend to Town Council the approval 
of the rezoning request. Second by Mr. Kelly. 
 
Roll call vote as follows: 
 
Ms. Costello- Nay 
Ms. Reeves- Aye 
Mr. Austin- Aye 
Mr. Shuman- Abstain 
Mr. Kelly- Aye 
Councilman Humphreys- Aye 
 
Majority Aye vote, motion to recommend approval to Town Council carried. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * 
  
(3) SPECIAL USE PERMIT - pursuant to Section 18-9 - Historic District Entrance Corridor Overlay District; 
Section 18-9-4 Zoning Ordinance, Article 3, AFOS Agricultural, Forestal, and Open Space District, Section 3-2, 
Special Uses regarding CEMA CORP, 440 Green Spring Road, Abingdon, VA 24211, namely Tax Map No. 
021-1-5; Tax Map No. 021-1-5B; and a portion of Tax Map No. 105-A-39, consisting of approximately 33.189 
acres, more or less. 
 
Mr. Austin opened the Public Hearing. 
 
Mr. LeVine addressed the Commission and asked about façades, screening storage areas, signage, and 
whether they will be visible from the Creeper Trail. 
 
Mr. Johnson addressed the Commission regarding the questions posed by Mr. LeVine stating that the Special 
Use permit is separate from a Certificate of Appropriateness. He said that conditions and language can be 
added to the Certificate of Appropriateness at that time. 
 
The Public Hearing was closed.  
 
Ms. Reeves made a motion to recommend approval of the Special Use permit to Council. Second by 
Councilman Humphreys. 
 
Roll call vote as follows: 
 
Ms. Costello- Nay 
Ms. Reeves- Aye 
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Mr. Austin- Aye 
Mr. Shuman- Abstain 
Mr. Kelly- Aye 
Councilman Humphreys- Aye 
 
Majority Aye vote, motion to recommend approval of the Special Use permit to Town Council carried. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * 
  
There being no further business, Mr. Kelly moved to adjourn. Second by Councilman Humphreys. The 
Planning Commission meeting adjourned at 9:52 p.m. 

 
* * * * * * * * * * * * 

 
 
____________________________      ___________________________ 
Gregory W. Kelly, Secretary       Wayne Austin, Chairman 
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TOWN OF ABINGDON 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

REGULAR MEETING 
NOVEMBER 23, 2015 – 5:30 P.M. 

 

The regular meeting of the Abingdon Planning Commission was held Monday, November 23, 2015, at 
5:30 p.m. The meeting was held in the Municipal Building, Colonel Arthur Campbell room. 
 
Mr. Wayne Austin, Chairman, called the meeting to order. Mr. Matthew Johnson called the roll. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Members Present: Mr. Wayne Austin, Chairman 

Mr. Kenneth Shuman, Vice-Chairman 
Councilman Rick Humphreys 
Ms. Maggie Costello 
Dr. Chris Burcher 
 
Comprising a quorum of the Commission 
 

Members Absent:  Mr. Gregory W. Kelly, Secretary 
Ms. Janice Reeves 

 
Administrative Staff: Mr. Matthew Johnson, Director of Planning 

Mrs. Deborah Icenhour, Town Attorney  
Mrs. Jenny Carlisle, Planning Department 

 Mr. John Dew, Director of Public Services 
 

Visitors: Mr. Stephen Spangler 
Councilman Robert Howard 
Ms. Spencer Webb 

 
* * * * * * * * * * * * 

 
(2)  Approval of minutes: 
 
Regular meeting, August 24, 2015 
 
Councilman Humphreys moved to approve the minutes from the regular meeting, August 24, 2015, as 
submitted. Second by Dr. Burcher. All in favor with Mr. Shuman abstaining due to absence. Minutes 
approved. 
 
Joint meeting, October 7, 2015 
 
Ms. Costello requested that the minutes be amended to include the specific questions she asked and the 
answers given, regarding the CEMA CORP’s proposed rezoning request. Councilman Humphreys moved 
to table the minutes of the joint meeting, October 7, 2015 until a modified version is received. Second 
by Mr. Shuman. All in favor. Minutes tabled.  
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Regular meeting, October 26, 2015 
 
Mr. Shuman moved to approve the minutes from the regular meeting, October 26, 2015, as submitted. 
Second by Ms. Costello. All in favor. Minutes approved. 
 
Called meeting, November 9, 2015 
 
Councilman Humphreys moved to approve the minutes from the called meeting, November 9, 2015, as 
submitted. Second by Dr. Burcher. All in favor with Mr. Shuman abstaining due to absence. Minutes 
approved. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * 
 
(3) Consideration of Final Plat for Proposed Subdivision of property, K-VA-T Subdivision; A division 

of property, owners: K-VA-T Food Stores, Inc.; Stephen Spangler, representative; Located at 
351 North Court Street, consisting of 2.668 ± acres and currently zoned OI. Tax Map No. 13-1-1. 

 
Mr. Stephen Spangler presented the application for subdivision. He stated that they do not have any 
commercial use for this parcel and therefore would like to sell it. It will be sold for residential 
development.  
 
Councilman Humphreys moved to recommend to Council the approval of this subdivision. Second by 
Ms. Costello. All in favor, none opposed, with Mr. Shuman abstaining due to conflict of interest with K-
VA-T Foods. Motion carried. 

 
* * * * * * * * * * * * 

 
(4) Certificate of Appropriateness: Highlands Union Bank, Bob Howard, representative, 339 and 

340 West Main Street; Application for Certificates of Appropriateness for Exterior Change, 
located at 339 and 340 West Main Street, Abingdon VA 24210, Tax Map No. 011-1-75 and 019-
1-14. 

 
Councilman Howard presented the application from Highlands Union Bank to replace the shingles on 
both the drive thru of the main branch and the building across the street. They will be replacing them 
like-for-like on both structures. 
 
Mr. Shuman moved to approve the Certificate of Appropriateness application, as submitted. Second by 
Dr. Burcher. All in favor, none opposed, with Mr. Austin abstaining due to being a shareholder in HUB. 

 
* * * * * * * * * * * * 

 
(5) Consideration of Final Plat for Proposed Subdivision of property, Mabe Subdivision; A division 

of property, owners: Elden Mabe and Rickey Dale Mabe. Located at the intersection of Trigg 
Street and Short Street, consisting of 21.7 ± acres and currently zoned AFOS. Tax Map No. 105-
A-27A. 

 
Mr. Johnson introduced this consideration for subdivision which actually came through Planning 
Commission a couple years ago, was recommended to Council and approved, but was never recorded. 
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They are also requesting a waiver on the improvements, as was approved the first time. It is the last lot 
before entering the county, with steep topography, making sidewalk improvements out of place for the 
lot. They have also agreed to dedicate some right-of-way to the Town for improvements and 
maintenance.  
 
Ms. Costello stated that since nothing has changed since it was approved before, there is no reason not 
to approve it now, and moved as such, to recommend to Council the approval of the final plat 
referenced in the agenda, tax map number 105-A-27A. Second by Councilman Humphreys. All in favor, 
none opposed. Motion carried. 
 
Section 10.1 states that the Commission can waive the requirements for improvements if certain 
circumstances are present. At this time, Councilman Humphreys moved to grant a waiver for curb and 
gutter improvements, as allowed under section 10.1 of the ordinance.  Second by Ms. Costello. All in 
favor, none opposed. Motion carried. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * 
 
(6) Public Hearing: Request for Special Use. Kilo Delta, LLC., application for Special Use permit 

pursuant to Article 13, Section 11-2-3, Special Uses, of the Zoning Ordinance, in the B-2 General 
Business District, of the Town of Abingdon, to operate pet grooming facility. Located at 1283 
West Main Street, Tax Map No. 104C2-1-91. 

 

 

Mr. Austin opened the Public Hearing for Special Use permit to operate a pet grooming facility at 1283 
West Main Street.  
 
Mr. Johnson clarified that in the ordinance, pet grooming is lumped together with kennels and boarding, 
which is unfortunate. This application is just for a grooming business; there will be no boarding. 
 
Ms. Webb addressed the application stating that this will be a small family grooming salon, with specific 
hours of operation, and will not have a lot of dogs present in at any given time. She stated that she will 
have cages for 15 at the very most, but that it will be an appointment based business with no more than 
3 dogs there at any given time. She plans to stay with standard 8 – 5 business hours and maybe do later 
hours a couple days a week, but not later than 7:30. 
 
With no further public comment, the public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.  
 
Ms. Costello questioned whether having more than 5 cages would classify it as a boarding facility and 
whether there will be any parking requirements. Mr. Johnson stated that it will not be classified as a 
boarding facility and that because the center has already been built, nothing in the code requires 
additional parking requirements for this business. 
 
At this time, Mr. Shuman moved to accept the SpecialUse permit request for Kilo Delta, LLC, with the 
restriction that there will be no boarding. Second by Councilman Humphreys. No further discussion or 
restrictions. All in favor, none opposed. Approved for recommendation to Town Council. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * 
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(7) Director of Planning Report. 
 
Mr. Johnson reminded the Board that their Statement of Economic Interest forms are due on December 
15th. Also mentioned was that at this time, there are no applications in the pipeline for the December 
meeting, which is scheduled for December 28th, and therefore may be cancelled. SWOT analysis will be 
back on the agenda for the next meeting.   
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * 
 
There being no further business, Councilman Humphreys moved to adjourn. Second by Mr. Shuman. All 
in favor, the meeting adjourned at 6:03 p.m. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * 
 
___________________________      ________________________ 
Matthew Johnson, Secretary      Wayne Austin, Chairman 







Page 1 of  1 

 

 

TOWN OF ABINGDON 
 

 

 

INTER-DEPARTMENT MEMO 

DATE: JANUARY 6, 2016 

TO: MATTHEW JOHNSON, DIRECTOR OF PLANNING 

CC: TYLER VENCILL, CIVIL ENGINEER 

FROM: JOHN B. DEW; DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC SERVICES &    
   CONSTRUCTION 

RE: K-VA-T SUBDIVISION – N. COURT STREET 

Regarding the subdivision plat of K-VA-T parcel 013-1-1 on North Court 
Street, by Appalachian Design Services, revision date 10-6-2015, Town 
engineering staff has reviewed the subdivision and the plat and has no 
objections to the subdivision, as it meets the technical requirements of our 
subdivision ordinance. 
 
At the time of proposed development of the site, the owner shall contact Town 
of Abingdon Public Works staff for sanitary sewer service and connection, 
entrance permitting, and solid waste collection availability. 
 

The property owner will also be responsible for additional required permitting 
and connections to other utilities. 

Let me know if you have any questions. 

Thank you 

JBD 
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